
Minutes 

West Virginia University Faculty Senate 

Monday, March 9, 2015 

 

1. Faculty Senate Chair, Jennifer Orlikoff, called the meeting to order at 3:15 p.m. in the Ruby 

Grand Hall, Erickson Alumni Center. 

 

Members Present: 

   

Abate, M. 

Ameri, S. 

Anderson, K. 

Atkins, C. 

Attaallah, A. 

Baldwin, C. 

Bass, A. 

Bastress, R. 

Bergner, G. 

Billings, H. 

Bonner, D. 

Boone, D. 

Bowen, E. 

Brazaitis, M. 

Brock, R. 

Brooks, R. 

Campbell, L. 

Claycomb, R. 

Clement, D. 

Cronin, A. 

Davari, A. 

Davis, D. 

Deshler, J. 

DiBartolomeo, L. 

Donley, D. 

Elmore, S. 

Eschen, E. 

Etheredge, S. 

Famouri, P. 

Ferrara, L. 

Finkel, M. 

Fint-Clark, R. 

Fisher, S. 

Funk, A. 

Giacobbi, P. 

Griffith, R. 

Haines, K. 

Harner, J. 

Harris, T. 

Hartley, D. 

Hauser, D. 

Hileman, S. 

Hornsby, G. 

Hostuttler, L. 

Hutson, Z. 

Ibrahim, M. 

Johnston, A. 

Kale, U. 

Kirby, B. 

Kleist, V. 

Li, B. 

Matak, K. 

Maynor, L. 

Mays, M. 

Miltenberger, M. 

Montgomery-Downs, H. 

Murray, P. 

Orlikoff, J. 

Peace, G. 

Prudhomme, J. 

Reddy, R. 

Reymond, R. 

Riedel, B. 

Rose, T. 

Rowlands, A. 

Ruscello, D. 

Ryan, K. 

Sand-Jecklin, K. 

Scott, D. 

Sowards, A. 

Sperow, M. 

Srivastava, A. 

Stolzenberg, A. 

Tou, J. 

Turton, R. 

Tveter, K. 

Utzman, R. 

Valenti, M. 

Vester, M. 

Walter, S. 

Waterson, R. 

Weihman, L. 

Wilcox, G. 

Yang, H. 

 

Members Excused: 
   

Bryner, R. 

Cohen, S. 

Connors, J. 

Dietz, M. 

Downes, M. 

Gilleland, D. 

Graves, C. 

Jacknowitz, A. 

Jaczynski, J. 

Mandich, M. 

McCusker, B. 

McTeer, M. 

Merrifield, J. 

Murphy, E. 

Nutter, R. 

Petty, T. 

Proudfoot, C. 

Regier, M. 

Rockett, I. 

Salm, A. 

Vona-Davis, L. 

Weed, S. 

 

Members Absent: 

   

Balian, A. 

Burnside, J. 

Cottrell, L. 

Crosno, J. 

Johnstone, R. 

Kromar, R. 

Lively, M. 

Lofaso, A. 

Lorimer, D. 

Mucino, V. 

Perna, N. 

Rishel, C. 

Sadler, J. 

Sherlock, L. 

Tippets, W. 

Whiteman, C. 

 

Faculty Senate Officers Present: 
   

DiBartolomeo, L. Griffith, R. Orlikoff, J. Stolzenberg, A. Turton, R. 

 

2. Chair Orlikoff moved for approval of the minutes from the February 9, 2015. Motion 

carried.  

3. President Gee reported on the following issues: 

 Eight bills have been introduced in support of WVU’s legislative agenda, which 

focuses on freedom and flexibility for the University. All 8 bills have crossed 

chambers and are still alive. If half of the bills pass, it will be a significant 



opportunity to see changes in University protocols in human resources and a 

number of other ways we do business.  

 There are significant decreases for the University in the proposed budget, but we 

are working to get funding restored. Times are better in terms of the economy, but 

not in terms of higher education because education remains a secondary priority 

for many legislators.  

 He is pleased with the response of faculty and staff in their efforts to make sure 

that a bill that would roll back local anti- discrimination laws did not pass in the 

legislature.  

 He spent a day at the Capitol last week to celebrate undergraduate research. There 

is a new phenomenon in higher education to have a significant focus on 

undergraduate research. It was good to have an opportunity to show our friends at 

the legislature how their investments are paying off in providing research 

experiences to our students. 

 Sheetz has opened a store on campus that provides sandwiches and grocery items 

for students. It is another change in the culture that will provide convenience to 

students so they won’t have to travel.     

 George Capel, a senior political science major and Ashley Morgan, a senior sport 

and exercise psychology major have been elected president and vice-president for 

the WVU Student Government Association. 

 Reflected on the recent loss of two faculty members – Chris Bise, chair of mining 

engineering and Neil Berch, associate professor of political science – and relected 

on their contribution to the university and their students.  

4. Vice-Provost Russ Dean reported three candidates were interviewed on campus for the 

dean’s position in the Eberly College. Even though the candidates had some support in 

the College, none appeared to have strong, broad support across the College. Provost 

McConnell has reopened the search. A contract will be signed with an outside search 

firm.  

 Applications and acceptances for the fall first-year class are on par with last year. We are 

now using a statistical model that focuses on the probability of students actually attending 

WVU and expect the entering class will be larger. Academic profiles are up significantly. 

When you look at the categorized groups, students in the highest scholarship levels have 

increased 8% this year. Approximately 700 freshman will be attending the Honor’s 

College, an increase of 100 students. The Vice-Provost said we ran out of housing for 

these students, so additional beds have been provided in a new dorm near the Erickson 

Center.  

The application process has been simplified for students applying to the Honor’s College 

since the “check-a-box” system was put in place. The count and quality of honors 

students are both up this year. 



5. Chair Jennifer Orlikoff said the University Chief of Police, Bob Roberts attended the 

February 23rd Senate Executive Committee to speak about the protocols for the 

University emergency alert system. Mr. Roberts said there are many factors involved 

when deciding to send or not to send out alerts. He explained that it is not the location 

that triggers an alert, but rather the threat to campus. Each threat is closely monitored.  

The Chair met with Keli Cunningham and Brady Rourke from Athletics to discuss 

attendance concerns raised by a faculty senator. She said currently there is not an official 

attendance policy in place, so a small ad hoc committee will be formed to develop a 

policy. If anyone would like to volunteer for this group, contact Chair Orlikoff. 

The Chair said a group is currently meeting to discuss how the academic dishonesty 

process can be updated. The Chair will report back when she has received the final 

version. 

There will be opportunities for senators to participate in a discussion about SEI’s, given 

the necessity of a change in the platform delivering the SEI’s. If you would like to be part 

of the discussion, contact the Chair. 

The Faculty Senate Election ballots have been sent out electronically; they are all due 

back to the Faculty Senate Office by Friday, March 13th at 5:00 p.m., except for the 

College of Education and the School of Medicine which are due Saturday, March 14th at 

5:00 p.m.  

There are currently 4 candidates who have declared for the Faculty Senate chair-elect: 

Rebecca Fint-Clark, Extension; Lena Maynor, School of Pharmacy; Joe Prudhomme, 

School of Medicine; and Ramana Reddy, Statler College of Engineering and Mineral 

Resources.  

The Chair asked for additional nominations from the floor; none were given. It was 

moved and duly seconded to close the nominations. Motion carried. 

Prior to the election, candidates for chair-elect will present personal statements at the 

April 13th Faculty Senate meeting. 

6. Chair Harner, Chair, Senate Curriculum Committee moved for approval of the following 

reports:  

 Annex I, New Courses Report. 

Chair Harner pulled C&I 230 and C&I 231from the report. Motion carried. 

Annex II, New Course Changes Report. Motion carried. 

Annex III, Capstone Courses Report. Motion carried. 

Annex IV, Public Health Curriculum Changes. Motion carried. 

Annex V, Alterations Report. Accepted. 

  

7. Lena Mayor, Chair, General Education Curriculum Oversight Committee, moved for 

approval of the following reports: 



 Annex VI, GEC Actions. Motion carried. 

 Annex VII, GEC Audits. Accepted. 

 

8. Stan Hileman, Chair, Research and Scholarship Committee, gave an overview of the 

“Draft Proposal for Internal Grants” presented in Annex VIII.  He said representatives 

from the Provost’s Office and the Committee have met to discuss combining the various 

pool of money to allow for more flexibility in allocations. The application process will be 

streamlined to improve efficiency as well. Concerns were raised about a single 

application deadline per year. Professor Hileman said the committee will continue to 

work on the proposal and will include faculty suggestions. Sandy Elmore asked if WVU-

Tech was eligible to apply for travel grants; Vice-Provost Russ Dean said he would look 

into the possibility. 

 

9. Kristi Wood-Turner and Alexis McMillen introduced the WVU Center for Service and 

Learning. They presented a power point overview and said the Center provides creativity 

and innovation for faculty and students. Workshops are available as well as independent 

studies.  They encouraged faculty to contact the Center for more information. Resources 

are available on-line as well. 

 

10. Jenny Douglas distributed handouts about Academic Innovation’s Open House, which 

will held on March 17th from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at the Evansdale Library (G01). A 

celebration about teaching, learning and research will be held on Wednesday, May 13th 

from 9:00 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. in the Mountainlair. Annex IX, Annex X 

  

11. Roy Nutter, ACF representative, was in Charleston, WV, meeting with legislatures about 

Senate Bill 439. The ACF will be meet on Friday, March 13, 2015. 

 

12. Robert Griffith, BOG representative said the Board met on Thursday, February 19th to 

discuss the Faculty Constituency report. The Senate Executive Committee was invited to 

a luncheon with the Board on Friday, February 20th.  Various presentations were given to 

showcase the diversity and creativity of teaching and research at the university. Lena 

Maynor, gave a presentation on inter-professional education for the Health Sciences 

Center; Carolyn Atkins discussed public speaking, with an emphasis on veterans and 

athletes; Roy Nutter gave a presentation on internet security and cybercrime; and Nick 

Perna gave a presentation concerning music research.  

 

Professor Griffith said several new programs and degrees were approved as well as the 

purchase of the Mountain State Campus in Beckley. The closing date for the purchase is 

late April, although the purchase can be withdrawn if something materializes that would 

hinder the sale. 

 



13. Lisa DiBartolomeo said holocaust survivor Miriam Katin will share her story on 

Wednesday, March 11th in G21 Ming Hsieh Hall at 7:30 p.m. The talk is free and open to 

the public. Contact Professor DiBartolomeo if you have questions. 

 

14. The meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m. to reconvene on Monday, April 13, 2015. 

 

Barbara Dunn, Administrative Secretary Sr. 



































































Watch for updates to the schedule at
TLCommons.wvu.edu/Celebrate

Save the Date
Wednesday, May 13, 2015 | Mountainlair, 9am - 3:30pm

What better way to end the year! You’re invited to come Celebrate with us at our 
2nd annual event with sessions designed to:

· Enhance your teaching;
· Experience the latest instructional technologies;
· Network for research collaboration;
· Enjoy fun and energizing wellness activities.

New Addition: A special track will be presented to help prepare graduate students for 
faculty job searches.

There will also be post-event professional development sessions and open houses 
on May 14 and 15 with one-on-one consultations available to address your specific 
needs.

Celebrate is co-sponsored by the Office of the Provost and Academic Innovation’s 
Teaching and Learning Commons. We also wish to thank Information Technology 
Services, WVU Libraries, and the WVU Research Office for ongoing assistance and 
collaboration with this event.

Annex X, Page 1 of 1




